# Feminist Perspective on the Future of Work in Bangladesh

Farzana Nawaz



# Feminist Perspective on the Future of Work in Bangladesh

October 2019

## Contents

Foreword	VI
Brief overview of women's participation in the labour market	1
Future of women's work: Key sectors and trends	2
Automation in the ready-made garments sector and its impact on women workers	2
Technological changes in the agriculture sector impacting women	3
Emerging information and communication technology (and business processing outsourcing) sector and its role in the future of work	3
Policy response from the government	4
Feminist perspective on work and digitalization	6
Insights from feminist research on women's work in Bangladesh	6
Important discussions on women and the future of work	6
Future research priorities	8
Endnotes	9
Bibliography	11

#### **Foreword**

Despite economic growth and declining poverty levels across Asia, inequality continues to grow, with large groups of society remaining marginalized in economic and social terms.

Women in Asia continue to experience massive structural disadvantages, from early childhood education through their retirement from work—if they wanted and were allowed to work—and into their older age. It is mainly women who are exploited as cheap labour in Asia's export industries and low-skill sectors, especially agriculture, textiles and the footwear and electronic industries. They are paid subsistence wages and experience increasing precariousness of their working as well as living conditions.

On the heels of all the economic progress now comes rapid technological transformation that is altering the present and future nature of work in ways that offer a multitude of opportunities but also add new levels of risks for social groups across the Global South.

Women are particularly vulnerable and disproportionally affected by these changes, both in the context of the Fourth Industrial Revolution and in the ever-expanding care work across the formal and informal sectors.

Unfortunately, the predicted productivity gains through automation and digitalization in many sectors possibly will not give women much hope for fundamental improvements of their prospects. Due to their poor access to education, skills development and professional know-how, Asia's women are at risk of slipping deeper into unemployment or resorting to migration far from their home for jobs they can manage.

The goal for them and for us in development cooperation work is to find socially just and gender-equal responses to

these challenges. Solidarity and coalitions across a range of progressive movements in Asia are essential.

Through our regional networks, Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) brings together diverse voices from social movements, civil society organizations, trade unions, political parties and academia to work together in developing progressive ideas and narratives for advancing social justice. Among the most innovative platforms is the newly established FES Asia project Women's Perspectives on the Future of Work. With insights from distinguished researchers in nine Asian countries, FES and its partners aim to further promote gender equality in the world of work, with emphasis on enhancing women's participation in public and political life and promoting decent work for all along with gender-just and human-centric economic models.

Desk reviews from nine countries, including this one from Bangladesh, are presented as a first step to understanding the concerns for women in the future of work and to discuss possible interventions. We are highly thankful to Farzana Nawaz for authoring this paper. Her analysis of the situation of women in Bangladesh and their perspectives on the future of work is rooted in her deep understanding of both the women worker's and the women's rights movement in the country.

We hope that this publication contributes to a fruitful discussion and provides valuable insights for future initiatives.

Mirco Günther and Lea Gölnitz
FES Office for Regional

Cooperation in Asia Tina Marie Blohm and Arunduty Rani FES Bangladesh Office

## Brief overview of women's participation in the labour market

Bangladesh has made significant progress in women's rights in recent years. It is currently the top performer in ensuring gender equality in South Asia and among the top five countries in the world in ensuring political empowerment of women.<sup>1</sup> Women's participation in the workforce increased by 35 per cent between 2008 and 2017, while male employment increased by 11 per cent.<sup>2</sup> Despite that progress, women's share of the labour market continues to be quite small—women still comprise less than 30 per cent of the total workforce in the country, and 56.9 per cent of women aged 15–65 years belong to the "not in education, employment or training" category.<sup>3</sup>

Most working women (more than 90 per cent) work in the informal sector.<sup>4</sup> Agriculture continues to be the largest sector of employment for women, but in recent years there has been a steady increase in female employment in the industrial, service and manufacturing sectors. The ready-made garments sector has been the biggest source of formal sector employment for women, particularly semi- and low-skilled women. According to estimates from a recent Centre for Policy Dialogue study, approximately 2.1 million women engage in that sector.<sup>5</sup> Women's employment is also increasing in the hotel and

restaurant, transportation, telecommunications, banking and insurance sectors. Experts have pointed out that this is likely to be an outcome of women's increased access to and participation in higher education.<sup>6</sup>

Recent World Economic Forum research indicated that despite significant achievements in women's labour market participation, worrying trends are emerging: Real wages for women are declining faster than those for men, leading to a widening gender pay gap. Real average wages for female employees fell 3.8 per cent between fiscal year 2015/16 and 2016/17 (from 12,732 taka to 12,254 taka). During that same time period, real average wages for male workers declined by only 1.9 per cent.<sup>7</sup> And Bangladesh still performs extremely poorly in terms of the number of women in leadership positions, top management or boards of publicly traded companies.<sup>8</sup>

Job opportunities for poor, semi-skilled or unskilled women are also on the decline. Women's employment in the ready-made garments sector is decreasing, with an estimated 850,000 jobs lost between 2013 and 2017. Experts have warned that the opportunity gap between men and women is also growing in rural areas, where new jobs are increasingly being taken by men.<sup>9</sup>

## Future of women's work: Key sectors and trends

The ready-made garments sector has been at the forefront of discussions regarding automation and the future of work in Bangladesh. It is not only the most important industrial sector in the country, accounting for more than 80 per cent of export earnings, <sup>10</sup> it is also the largest formal sector employer of women in Bangladesh. Discussions of automation in the agriculture sector are less prominent in the public discourse, but such trends as increasing mechanization and introduction of genetically modified crops present challenges for women. In recent years, an emerging sector that has gained prominence in discussions on the future of work is the business process outsourcing sector, which provides software, data processing and call centre services, among others.

## Automation in the ready-made garments sector and its impact on women workers

The ready-made garments sector in Bangladesh has been experiencing increasing competitive pressure in recent years due to many factors: increased cost of production due to international pressure for factory upgrades after the Rana Plaza collapse; intensifying competition from sourcing countries, such as Ethiopia, Cambodia, Myanmar and Viet Nam; and diminishing prices offered by international buyers. <sup>11</sup> As the biggest source of export income for the country, the industry is under significant pressure to maintain (and even increase) its contribution to the gross domestic product value. Automation has offered a solution in terms of cutting costs to stay competitive while appeasing international concerns on working conditions and labour rights violations. <sup>12</sup>

Women workers in the ready-made garments sector are particularly hard hit by automation. The recent trends, as already mentioned, indicate that women's employment in the sector is declining. According to studies by the Centre for Policy Dialogue, the number of women as a percentage of the ready-made garments workforce declined from 64 per cent in 2015 to 61 per cent in 2016. Automation was the primary driver behind the reduction.<sup>13</sup>

Experts and workers' rights advocates have pointed out that low-skill jobs are most vulnerable to automation.

These are also the jobs in which the female workforce is concentrated, as opposed to supervisory or managerial positions. Women workers also suffer from the patriarchal perception of employers that they are less capable of handling modern machinery. As a result, they are less likely to receive the training necessary to upgrade their skills to keep up with automation. In fact, the Centre for Policy Dialogue study found that, with the exception of single- and double-needle machines, male workers are better trained to operate all other types of machinery in a garment factory. 15

## Industry response more focused towards competitiveness than equitable outcomes for workers

Industry leaders expect automation to become a bigger feature of the ready-made garments sector in Bangladesh over the coming years, leading to bigger job losses. <sup>16</sup> A 2016 study by the International Labour Organization found that automation can destroy up to 80 per cent of jobs in the garment sector in developing countries. <sup>17</sup> As the second-largest producer of ready-made garments in the world, Bangladesh is expected to be acutely vulnerable to this trend.

One of the prominent discussion points within the readymade garments industry has been the need to move up the garment production level towards more highend items, such as lingerie, sportswear and men's suits. Yet, production of these items is also leading to more automation and loss of jobs due to the level of precision required in the production process.<sup>18</sup>

Automation is also exacerbating the unequal power dynamics between workers and factory owners in the ready-made garments industry. The rate of unionization in the sector is still extremely low, with only around 10 per cent of factories having an active union. <sup>19</sup> Labour rights advocates have cautioned that automation is leading to further erosion of the bargaining power of workers.

As Nazma Akter, President of Sommolito Garments Sramik Federation, one of the largest women-led trade union federations in Bangladesh, told the *Wall Street Journal* last year: "Factories that before had 300 workers now might have 100 workers only." This has emboldened

the factory owners to resist worker demands and use the threat of automation as a bargaining tool, she added.<sup>20</sup>

## Technological changes in the agriculture sector impacting women

There is an increasing trend of mechanization in the agriculture sector for tasks, such as tilling fields using tractors and using mechanical pumps for irrigation. Studies on the trends in mechanization in the country's agriculture sector found that women are less likely to own or operate agricultural machinery.<sup>21</sup> Experts point to a range of reasons for this: internalized beliefs among men and women that they are less capable of operating machines, such as tractors and reapers; women are less likely to engage in providing agricultural machinery services to other farmers because it requires them to travel outside of the home and negotiate with other farmers (often men), with cultural norms prohibiting them from doing so; and investment in machinery is expensive and women lack access to adequate financing mechanisms that would enable them to purchase agricultural machines.<sup>22</sup>

Another major technology-led change in the agriculture sector is the introduction of genetically modified (GMO) crops. Bangladesh is the first country in the South Asia region to approve the commercial cultivation of GMO crops.<sup>23</sup> GMO strains of *brinjal* (eggplant), a staple vegetable, is now being produced by nearly 20 percent of *brinjal* growers,<sup>24</sup> and there are plans by the government to introduce new GMO crops, such as a vitamin-A enriched rice variety called "golden rice."<sup>25</sup>

Environmental and women's rights groups have strongly protested against the push for GMO crops. They pointed out that women in Bangladesh have traditionally been vital in the production and preservation of seeds and maintaining biodiversity and ecologically sound farming practices. <sup>26</sup> The introduction of GMO seeds threatens this important role of women in agriculture.

Moreover, there are serious concerns about GMO seeds contributing to the impoverishment of farmers because patented GMO seeds are far more expensive than regular seeds—the price of 1 kilogram of GMO

brijnal seeds (5,000 taka) is more than seven times higher than 1 kilogram of non-GMO brinjal seeds (700 taka). In the introduction phase, these seeds are being distributed for free by the seed companies; but activists have pointed out that this is likely to change once there is large-scale adoption and dependency on these seeds has developed.<sup>27</sup> Because women farmers are already disadvantaged in terms of their access to capital and credit,<sup>28</sup> it is likely that large-scale adoption of GMO crops will have greater impact on them.

## Emerging information and communication technology (and business processing outsourcing) sector and its role in the future of work

Bangladesh has a burgeoning information and communication technology (ICT) industry that is spurred by both private sector initiative and policy from the government. The ICT sector encompasses an array of products and services, such as technology consulting, software development, product design, animation, systems integration, data processing, call centre operations and other business process outsourcing services.

The size of this sector is still small, with total ICT sector exports amounting to 800 million US dollars in 2018. But the industry is growing fast, considering that total ICT sector exports in 2012 was only 12 million US dollars.<sup>29</sup> Compared with other countries in the region, such as India, Indonesia and the Philippines, business process outsourcing is a new area of work for Bangladesh. The availability of a young, educated and low-cost workforce is driving the rapid growth of this subsector, with export income rising 24 per cent, to 210 million US dollars between 2016 and 2017.<sup>30</sup> The government set an earnings target of 5 billion US dollars from overall ICT exports by 2021.<sup>31</sup>

Official earnings figures from the ICT sector are likely to be underestimated because there is a growing number of young people who are working as freelancers on online platforms, such as Upwork.<sup>32</sup> According to research by the Oxford Internet Institute, Bangladesh was the second-biggest provider of online labour in 2017, accounting for 16 per cent of all online outsourcing workers, right behind India, which accounted for 24 per cent.<sup>33</sup> This

indicates that online outsourcing and business process outsourcing are likely to have a significant role in the future of work for young people in Bangladesh.

Given the nascent nature of the industry, there is little data available on the composition of the workforce. In 2017, more than an estimated 40,000 young people worked in around 100 companies in the business process outsourcing sector.<sup>34</sup> Other estimates indicate that more than 30,000 "micro sourcers", or freelancers, from Bangladesh are joining online outsourcing platforms every month.<sup>35</sup>

It is unlikely that women are significantly benefiting from this burgeoning industry because they are still severely under-represented in the ICT sector. A survey conducted in 2018 by Daffodil International University in Dhaka found that women comprise only 16 per cent of the ICT workforce in Bangladesh. Experts have pointed out that societal attitudes towards women's technological capacities is a major part of the problem. Pervasive patriarchal attitudes in Bangladeshi society that consider women to be less adept at working in the technological sector prevents them from pursuing education and job opportunities in this area—in 2012, only 16.6 per cent of engineering graduates were women. If these societal barriers persist, then women are likely to be left behind in this important sector for the future of work.

#### Policy response from the government

## Lack of emphasis on support for the female labour force

The government's Seventh Five-Year Plan (2016–2020) does not explicitly address automation or the technological changes facing the economy. It sets a goal of achieving overall economic growth of 7.4 per cent and a policy agenda to make that growth inclusive and sustainable. It mentions the need to foster greater labour force participation of women and supporting skills development in response to market demand. It acknowledges the gender pay gap and the need to counteract it. It also mentions the need to put in place an effective social protection system to help individuals who will be impoverished or bypassed by the growth process.<sup>38</sup>

But the Seventh Five-Year Plan does not provide details on how many of these goals will be achieved, and it does little to address the structural barriers that women face when engaging in the labour market. Bangladesh as of yet does not have an unemployment insurance scheme to support workers through job loss and the transition to new employment. There are also no governmental efforts to provide institutional support for women engaged in unpaid care work. The Seventh Five-Year Plan mentions that the government will "explore possibilities" of institutionalizing a national social insurance scheme that will provide unemployment, sickness, maternity and workplace accident insurance.<sup>39</sup> Yet, little thus far has materialized in this regard.

## Policy initiatives in the ready-made garments and agriculture sectors

The ready-made garments sector features prominently in the Seventh Five-Year Plan: in addition to its economic contribution, it is also touted for its contribution towards poverty reduction and the empowerment of women. While the plan mentions the need to further strengthen the ready-made garments sector with policy measures, such as encouraging more foreign direct investment, it is silent on the challenges posed by automation or the specific needs of the female labour force driving the sector. Similarly, with respect to the agriculture sector, the plan sets out the goal to encourage adoption of GMO technology but does not mention the gendered impact this policy will have. 40

#### Policy initiatives in the ICT sector

The government's efforts are relatively more tangible in the ICT sector. The Seventh Five-Year Plan recognizes the need to diversify the export sector through investment in developing an appropriate information technology and IT-enabled service business ecosystem. Towards this end, the plan mentions establishment of hi-tech parks throughout the country and business process outsourcing centres even in remote areas of the country. 41 Through the government's Digital Bangladesh 2021 vision, which is supported by the Prime Minister's Office, some progress has been made into establishing innovation labs and providing seed funding for ICT innovation initiatives. 42 Recently, in collaboration with the ILO, the government, through its a2i programme, launched an initiative to train 250,000 youths on digital skills and provide 340,200 apprenticeships by 2023. The government also aims to link the trained youth to job opportunities by partnering with NGOs, development partners and the private sector.<sup>43</sup>

As cited in the previous section, women in Bangladesh are in a disadvantaged position with respect to participation in the technology labour market. Thus, it is debatable whether these initiatives will have a significant impact on the female labour force. In a positive development, recent statements by government officials, including the State Minister, indicate that this is an issue the government is looking to address. With a goal of equal employment of men and women in the ICT sector by 2030, the government has proposed initiatives to increase social awareness on ICT education and jobs for girls and scholarships for ICT courses for girls. There have also been instances of government support provided to social enterprises that are working to develop ICT skills among girls and young women, such as the National Hackathon for Women, 2017.

#### Women's labour migration

The Seventh Five-Year Plan emphasizes labour migration as an engine of growth and the need to take advantage of overseas labour market opportunities. 46 This is worrying because labour rights abuses are rampant in most of the destination countries of female labour migration, such as Saudi Arabia, Qatar and other countries in the Middle East as well as in Asia. 47 An increasing number of women from Bangladesh are now migrating for garment sector work in such countries as Jordan and Mauritius. 48 Loss of opportunities in the garment sector due to automation will lead to an increasing number of low-skilled, poor women migrating abroad for garment or domestic work. Civil society groups have argued that the government is not doing enough to protect the rights of workers abroad, particularly women, 49 and the Seventh Five-Year Plan offers no concrete measures to counteract these problems.

## Feminist perspective on work and digitalization

## Insights from feminist research on women's work in Bangladesh

There is a substantial amount of research dealing with patriarchal barriers to women's workforce participation and the relationship between participation in paid work and empowerment in Bangladesh. The research indicates that engaging in paid work has not necessarily led to improved decision-making power for women. While there is some evidence of empowerment related to engaging in formal paid work, especially for women who have formal education, the relationship is less clear when it comes to informal sector work. Moreover, greater engagement of women in paid employment has not necessarily led to positive change in community attitudes towards women's work.

A study of working-class urban women in Dhaka found that traditional patriarchal beliefs and gender norms strongly influence the perception of women's work in this setting. Female employment in this context is largely seen as a necessary evil, crucial for survival. But it is treated with suspicion and seen as a threat to male dominance and authority. Male heads of households often retaliate to this threat by reducing their own income contributions to the family or taking a second wife. As a result, women are left to maintain a complex balance between their jobs, managing their household duties and marital relationships. In these circumstances, employment doesn't necessarily represent a choice but often a lack of choice for women.<sup>51</sup>

It is likely that this dynamic of tension between home and working life is also fuelling domestic violence against working-class women. A PLOS study of garment workers in 2018 found that women working in this sector not only experienced gender-based violence and abuse at the workplace, they also suffered three times as much domestic violence than the national average. The study found that women working in the ready-made garments sector suffered from serious emotional stress and anxiety; two out of five workers participating in the study showed suicidal tendencies. The study showed suicidal tendencies.

Women's rights advocates have pointed out the disproportionately poor working conditions that women

encounter when they choose to enter the labour force. For example, in the ready-made garments sector, only 35 per cent of women in a 2000 study (only available data) were granted paid leave when they asked for it, compared with 60 per cent of male workers. Women also face worse working conditions because they predominantly hold low-skill jobs, where occupational hazards are higher. Research has found that long working hours (around 12 hours per day) and poor working conditions lead to poor health and illness for many women workers in the ready-made garments sector.<sup>54</sup>

These studies show that participation in paid employment, especially for working-class women in Bangladesh, has been fraught, with women suffering physical and emotional abuse (often both at home and the workplace) as a result of employment.

## Important discussions on women and the future of work

Thus far, there has been little engagement by traditional feminist groups on the future of work. Discussions around automation, digitalization and women's work mainly centre on the ready-made garments sector and are led by women-focused labour rights organizations and prominent think tanks, such as the Centre for Policy Dialogue. These organizations have pointed out that the increase in automation is affecting women workers the most, and they are advocating for skills-building programmes for women so that they can adapt to the technological changes in the sector. They have also stressed the need for more women in supervisory and managerial positions so that decision-making in the sector is more inclusive of women's needs. 55 Labour rights organizations are also advocating on a range of issues that impact the working conditions of women in the readymade garments sector, such as gender-based violence, maternity leave and benefits, crèche and day-care facilities in factories and women's leadership in trade unions.

Although discussions on digitalization and automation have not yet matured in Bangladesh, civil society and women's rights groups are engaged in research and advocacy on broader structural barriers to women's participation in the workforce. They are trying to raise awareness of issues, such as the lack of security in the public space, inadequate infrastructure (toilet facilities and safe transportation) and the lack of child-care facilities. Fights groups have pointed out that the prevalence of child marriage—59 per cent of girls in Bangladesh are married by age 18—is not only a human rights violation but it also prevents girls and women from pursuing education or work opportunities.

The issue of unpaid care work and its toll on women is slowly gaining traction in the public discourse, led by civil society organizations, such as Action Aid, BRAC and the Centre for Policy Dialogue. This is partly due to the emphasis on recognizing unpaid care work and domestic work in the Sustainable Development Goals. A

newspaper report in 2017 pointed out that, on average, women spend more than six hours per day on unpaid care work, compared with around an hour per day for men.<sup>58</sup> Unpaid care work, which encompasses taking care of the household, cooking and caring for children and older persons, keeps women from pursuing advancement opportunities or prevents them from entering the job market in the first place.<sup>59</sup>

Civil society groups are advocating for both social and policy changes to mitigate this problem. They have stressed the need for a change in societal attitudes so that there is more male participation in household chores. At the same time, they are calling for policy measures from the government, such as widely available day-care facilities and the formalization of care work.<sup>60</sup>

### Future research priorities

The impact of automation and digitalization on women's workplace participation in Bangladesh is not yet well understood. From currently available information, it appears that, on one hand, it can lead to massive loss of jobs and economic power for working-class women, especially in the garment and agriculture sectors. On the other hand, it can create new opportunities for educated women to enter the workforce.

But technological changes are not the only, or even the most important, barriers to women's workforce participation in Bangladesh. A feminist approach to the future of work needs to account for deep-rooted structural problems, such as the social perception of women's work, which often regards it as a necessary evil rather than a positive activity, excessive burden of unpaid care work and lack of security. The prevalent societal perspective that women are less capable of handling machinery or engaging in technology-driven work creates obstacles for working-class women in the garments and agriculture sectors and

for middle-class women who might want to enter the ICT sector.

To better understand the various challenges facing women in Bangladesh in a changing labour market and to tackle the patriarchal inequity, the following five research areas should be prioritized:

- The relationship between patriarchy and workplace advancement for low-income women in industrial settings, such as the ready-made garments sector.
- The relationship between gender-based violence and women's participation in the workforce.
- How the burden of care work differs between women in various socioeconomic groups and how that impacts their ability to participate in the labour market.
- The link between automation and migration of poor women to high-risk overseas destinations.
- How automation and digitalization can open up new areas of work for women, given that it provides women flexibility to work from home, and what are the challenges that come with this.

#### **Endnotes**

- World Economic Forum, "Global Gender Gap Report 2018: South Asia," accessed March 15, 2019, http://www3.weforum.org/ docs/WEF\_GGGR\_2018.pdf
- 2. ILO, World Employment and Social Outlook: Trends 2018 (Geneva: International Labour Office, 2018).
- 3. Center for Policy Dialogue, Realising the Demographic Dividend in Bangladesh: Promoting Women's Labour Force Participation (Dhaka: PMR, 2018).
- 4. ibid
- 5. Center for Policy Dialogue, Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprises: Preliminary Results from a Survey (Dhaka: CPD, 2018)
- 6. Fahmida Khatun, "Women's Participation in the Job Market," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Mar. 8, 2018.
- 7. Center for Policy Dialogue, Realising the demographic dividend in Bangladesh: Promoting Women's Labour Force Participation (Dhaka: CPD, 2018).
- 8. World Economic Forum, "Global Gender Gap Report 2018: Bangladesh Country Profile," accessed March 1, 2019, http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_GGGR\_2018.pdf
- 9. Center for Policy Dialogue, Realising the demographic dividend in Bangladesh: Promoting Women's Labour Force Participation (Dhaka: CPD, 2018).
- 10. World Bank Group, "Bangladesh Country Snapshot," accessed March 6, 2019, https://bit.ly/2KThFZd
- 11. Mark Anner, *The Sourcing Squeeze, Workers' Rights, and Building Safety in Bangladesh Since Rana Plaza* (University Park, PA: Center for Global Workers' Rights, 2018).
- 12. "Automation Threatens Jobs for Garment Workers in Bangladesh," bdnews24.com (Dhaka) Feb. 17, 2018.
- 13. Center for Policy Dialogue, Changes in Decent Work and Gender-Related Issues in RMG Enterprises (Dhaka: CPD, 2018).
- 14. ibid.
- 15. ibid.
- 16. ibid.
- 17. Oscar Williams, "World Bank Chief: Automation Could Usher in Era of Fragility, Conflict and Extremism," *New Statesman Tech* (London), Feb 27, 2018.
- 18. Mitsuro Obe, "Bangladesh Fights for Future of Its Garment Industry," Nikkei Asian Review (Tokyo), Nov. 4, 2018.
- 19. Bangladesh: Garment Workers' Union Rights Bleak (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2016).
- 20. Jon Emont, "The Robots are Coming for Garment Workers. That's Good for the U.S., Bad for Poor Countries," *Wall Street Journal* (New York), Feb 16, 2018.
- 21. K.A. Mottaleb et al., "Enhancing Smallholder Access to Agricultural Machinery Services: Lessons from Bangladesh," *The Journal of Development Studies* 53 no. 9 (2017): 1502-1517, accessed April 22, 2019, https://bit.ly/2Xm72EU.
- 22. Sophie Theis et al., "Overcoming Gender Gaps in Rural Mechanization: Lessons from Reaper-Harvester Service Provision in Bangladesh," *Gender, Climate Change and Nutrition Integration Initiative Policy Note* 8; Cereal Systems Initiative for South Asia Research note 9, 2018.
- 23. Pinaki Roy, "Bangladesh Takes to GM Food Crops," SciDev.Net (London), Dec. 2, 2013.
- 24. Reaz Ahmad, "5-yr After Releasing Its First GM Crop Bangladesh Says Farmers Gain by Adopting Bt Brinjal," *Dhaka Tribune* (Dhaka), Mar. 7, 2019.
- 25. Pinaki Roy, "Bangladesh Takes to GM Food Crops," SciDev.Net (London), Dec. 2, 2013.
- 26. "Nayakrishi Seed Network: Seed and Genetic Resource Conservation," *Ubinig*, Nov. 8, 2015, accessed April 25, 2019, http://ubinig.org/index.php/nayakrishidetails/showAerticle/7/4/english
- 27. Farida Akhter, "When Bt Brinjal is a Failure, Why Golden Rice?" *Ubinig*, Feb. 12, 2019, accessed April 25, 2019, https://www.grain.org/en/article/6131-when-bt-brinjal-is-a-failure-why-golden-rice
- 28. Diana Fletschner and Lisa Kenney, "Rural Women's Access to Financial Services: Credit, Savings and Insurance," ESA Working Paper no. 11-07 (Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, 2011).
- 29. Muhammad Zahidul Islam, "Boom in ICT Exports," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Feb. 18, 2018.
- 30. Muhammad Zahidul Islam, "BPO Sector Showing Signs of Promise," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Feb. 4, 2018.

- 31. General Economics Division, Seventh Five Year Plan: FY 2016–FY 2020 (Dhaka: Government of the People's Republic of Bangladesh, 2016).
- 32. "Digital Services and ICT: Road to a Billion," LightCastle Partners, accessed March 25, 2019, https://www.lightcastlebd.com/industries/digital-services-and-ict.
- 33. Vili Lehdonvirta, "Where are Online Workers Located? The International Division of Digital Gig Work," Oxford Internet Institute, accessed July 11, 2017, https://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/blog/where-are-online-workers-located-the-international-division-of-digital-gig-work/
- 34. Muhammad Zahidul Islam, "BPO Sector Showing Signs of Promis," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Feb. 4, 2018.
- 35. "BPO: The Future is Visual and Digital. It's Bangladesh's Turn Now," FirstServe Global, accessed April 1, 2016, http://www.firstserveglobal.com/bpo-the-future-is-visual-and-digital-its-bangladeshs-turn-now/
- 36. Survey on ICT Job Market in Bangladesh (Dhaka: Daffodil International University, 2019).
- 37. Sophia Huyer, "Is the Gender Gap Narrowing in Science and Engineering?" UNESCO Science Report: Towards 2030, 85-103 (Paris: UNESCO, 2015); Farhin Nawaz, "Equal Employment of Men, Women in ICT by 2030," Dhaka Tribune (Dhaka), Apr. 25, 2018.
- 38. General Economics Division, Seventh Five Year Plan: FY 2016–FY 2020 (Dhaka: Government of Bangladesh, 2016).
- 39. ibid.
- 40. ibid.
- 41 ibid
- 42. a2i, Government of Bangladesh, accessed March 27, 2019, https://a2i.gov.bd/
- 43. "Bangladesh Becomes First Asia-Pacific Government to Commit to Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth", *ILO News* (Bangkok), Mar. 28, 2019, accessed May 27, 2019, http://www.ilo.org/asia/media-centre/news/WCMS\_679751/lang--en/index.htm
- 44. Fahrin Nawaz, "Equal Employment of Men, Women in ICT by 2030," Dhaka Tribune (Dhaka), Apr. 25, 2018.
- 45. "Women in Digital Bangladesh," Startup Compete, accessed March 22, 2019, https://startupcompete.co/startup-idea/internet-social-entrepreneurship-it/women-in-digital-bangladesh/63362
- 46. General Economics Division, Seventh Five Year Plan: FY 2016-FY 2020 (Dhaka: Government of Bangladesh, 2016).
- 47. M.O.U. Bhuyan, "Saudi Arabia Hires Over 73,000 Housemaids in 2018," Migration News (Dhaka), Jan. 6, 2019.
- 48. Workshop Report: Workers' Perspective on Working & Living Conditions in Garment Work Abroad (Dhaka: Awaj Foundation, 2018), accessed March 15, 2019, http://awajfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Latest-news-5-attachment-ILO-Awaj-Workshop-Report.pdf
- 49. ibid
- 50. Naila Kabeer et al., "The Contested Relationship Between Paid Work and Women's Empowerment: Empirical Analysis From Bangladesh," *The European Journal of Development Research* 30, no. 2 (2017): 235-251, accessed March 5, 2019, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41287-017-0119-y
- 51. Nicola Banks, "Female Employment in Dhaka, Bangladesh: Participation, Perceptions and Pressures," *Environment and Urbanization* 25 no. 1 (2013): 95-99, accessed March 25, 2019, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0956247813477357
- 52. R.T. Naveed et al., "Magnitude and Correlates of Intimate Partner Violence Against Female Garment Workers From Selected Factories in Bangladesh," PLOS, Open Access (2018), accessed March 5, 2019, https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0204725
- 53. ibid.
- 54. Pratima Paul-Majumder and Anwara Begum, *The Gender Imbalances in the Export-Oriented Garment Industry in Bangladesh*, Policy Research Report on Gender and Development Working Paper Series no. 12. (Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2000), accessed May 25, 2019, http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTGENDER/Resources/trademajumder.pdf
- 55. "Invest More in Female Garment Workers," The Daily Star (Dhaka), July 9, 2018.
- 56. Fahmida Khatun, "Women's Participation in the Job Market," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Mar. 8, 2018.
- 57. "Ending Child Marriage in Bangladesh" (Dhaka: UNICEF and UNFPA, July 2017).
- 58. Farhin Nawaz, "Why We Need to Immediately Recognize Unpaid Care Work," Dhaka Tribune (Dhaka), Mar. 10, 2018.
- 59. Fahmida Khatun, "Women's Participation in the Job Market," The Daily Star (Dhaka), Mar. 8, 2018.
- 60. ibid.

### **Bibliography**

- "Automation Threatens Jobs for Garment Workers in Bangladesh." bdnews24.com (Dhaka). Feb. 17, 2018. Accessed March 15, 2019. https://bdnews24.com/economy/2018/02/17/automation-threatens-jobs-for-garment-workers-in-bangladesh.
- "Bangladesh: Garment Workers' Union Rights Bleak", Human Rights Watch, April 21, 2016. https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/04/21/bangladesh-garment-workers-union-rights-bleak.
- "Bangladesh Becomes First Asia-Pacific Government to Commit to Global Initiative on Decent Jobs for Youth", *ILO News* (Bangkok), March 28, 2019. Accessed May 27, 2019. https://www.ilo.org/asia/media-centre/news/WCMS\_679751/lang-en/index.htm.
- "BPO: The Future is Visual and Digital. It's Bangladesh's Turn Now." FirstServe Global. April 1, 2016. Accessed March 25, 2019. http://www.firstserveglobal.com/bpo-the-future-is-visual-and-digital-its-bangladeshs-turn-now/
- "Digital Services and ICT: Road to a Billion." LightCastle Partners. Accessed March 25, 2019 https://www.lightcastlebd.com/industries/digital-services-and-ict.
- "Ending Child Marriage in Bangladesh." Dhaka: UNICEF and UNFPA, July 2017. Accessed May 25, 2019. https://www.unicef.org/rosa/reports/ending-child-marriage-bangladesh.
- "Invest More in Female Garment Workers." *The Daily Star* (Dhaka), July 9, 2018. Accessed May 25, 2019. https://www.thedailystar.net/business/invest-more-female-garment-workers-1602172.
- "Nayakrishi Seed Network: Seed and Genetic Resource Conservation." *Ubinig*, Nov. 8, 2015. Accessed April 25, 2019. http://ubinig.org/index.php/nayakrishidetails/showAerticle/7/4/english.
- "Women in Digital Bangladesh. Startup Compete. Accessed March 22, 2019. http://startupcompete.co/startup-idea/internet-social-entrepreneurship-it/women-in-digital-bangladesh/63362.
- a2i, Government of Bangladesh. Accessed March 27, 2019. https://a2i.gov.bd/.
- Ahmad, Reaz. "5-yr After Releasing Its First GM Crop Bangladesh Says Farmers Gain by Adopting Bt Brinjal," *Dhaka Tribune* (Dhaka), Mar. 7, 2019. Accessed March 22, 2019. https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2019/03/07/5-yr-after-releasing-its-first-gm-crop-bangladesh-says-farmers-gain-by-adopting-bt-brinjal.
- Akhter, Farida. "When Bt Brinjal Is a Failure, Why Golden Rice?" *Ubinig*, Feb. 12, 2019. Accessed April 25, 2019. http://ubinig.org/index.php/home/showAerticle/112/english/Farida-Akhter/When-Bt-brinjal-is-a-failure-why-Golden-rice.
- Anner, Mark. "The Sourcing Squeeze, Workers' Rights, and Building Safety in Bangladesh Since Rana Plaza." Dhaka: Center for Global Workers' Rights, 2017. Accessed March 22, 2018. http://ler.la.psu.edu/gwr/documents/CGWR2017ResearchReportBindingPower.pdf.
- Banks, Nicola. "Female Employment in Dhaka, Bangladesh: Participation, Perceptions and Pressures." *Environment and Urbanization* 25 no. 1 (2013), 95-99. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0956247813477357.
- Bhuyan, M.O.U. "Saudi Arabia Hires Over 73,000 Housemaids in 2018." *Migration News* (Dhaka), Jan. 6, 2019. Accessed March 25, 2019. http://migrationnewsbd.com/news/view/32031/38/Saudi-Arabia-Hires-Over-73000-Housemaids-in-2018.
- Center for Policy Dialogue. Changes in Decent Work and Gender-related Issues in Ready-Made Garments Enterprises. Dhaka: CPD, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. http://cpd.org.bd/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Changes-in-Decent-Work-and-Gender-related-Issues-in-ready-made garments-Enterprises-Findings-from-the-Survey.pdf.
- Center for Policy Dialogue. *Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprises: Preliminary Results from a Survey.* Dhaka: CPD, 2018. Accessed June 14, 2019. https://www.wiwiss.fu-berlin.de/forschung/Garments/Medien/2018\_CPD\_Upgradation-in-RMG-Enterprises-Preliminary-Results-from-a-Survey.pdf
- Center for Policy Dialogue. *Realising the Demographic Dividend in Bangladesh: Promoting Women's Labour Force Participation*. Dhaka: CPD, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://cpd.org.bd/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Presentation-Realising-the-Demographic-Dividend-in-Bangladesh-Promoting-Female-Labour-Force-Participation.pdf.

- Emont, Jon. "The Robots are Coming for Garment Workers. That's Good for the U.S., Bad for Poor Countries." *Wall Street Journal* (New York), Feb. 16, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-robots-are-coming-forgarment-workers-thats-good-for-the-u-s-bad-for-poor-countries-1518797631.
- Fletschner, Diana and Lisa Kenney. "Rural Women's Access to Financial Services: Credit, Savings and Insurance," ESA Working Paper no. 11-07. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, 2011. Accessed March 25, 2019. http://www.fao.org/3/a-am312e.pdf.
- General Economics Division. *Seventh Five Year Plan: FY 2016–FY 2020.* Dhaka: Government of Bangladesh, 2016. Accessed March 25, 2019. http://www.lged.gov.bd/UploadedDocument/UnitPublication/1/361/7th\_FYP\_18\_02\_2016.pdf.
- Huyer, Sophia. "Is the Gender Gap Narrowing in Science and Engineering?" UNESCO Science Report: Towards 2030. Paris: UNESCO, 2015. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://en.unesco.org/sites/default/files/usr15\_is\_the\_gender\_gap\_narrowing\_in\_science\_and\_engineering.pdf.
- International Labour Office. *World Employment and Social Outlook: Trends 2018*. Geneva: ILO, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms\_615594.pdf.
- Islam, M.Z. "Boom in ICT Exports." *The Daily Star* (Dhaka), Feb. 18, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.thedailystar.net/supplements/digital-frontiers/boom-ict-exports-1535863.
- Islam, M. Z. "BPO Sector Showing Signs of Promise." *The Daily Star* (Dhaka), Feb. 4, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.thedailystar.net/business/bpo-sector-showing-signs-promise-1529644.
- Kabeer, Naila et al. "The Contested Relationship Between Paid Work and Women's Empowerment: Empirical Analysis From Bangladesh." *The European Journal of Development Research* 30, no. 2 (2017). Accessed March 5, 2019. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41287-017-0119-y.
- Khatun, Fahmida. "Women's Participation in the Job Market". *The Daily Star* (Dhaka), Mar. 8, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.thedailystar.net/supplements/womens-participation-the-job-market-1545181.
- Lehdonvirta, Vili. "Where are Online Workers Located? The International Division of Digital Gig Work." Oxford, UK: Oxford Internet Institute, 2017. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/blog/where-are-online-workers-located-the-international-division-of-digital-gig-work/.
- Mottaleb, K.A. et al. "Enhancing Smallholder Access to Agricultural Machinery Services: Lessons From Bangladesh." *The Journal of Development Studies* 53 no. 9 (2017). Accessed April 22, 2019. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/002203 88.2016.1257116.
- Naveed, R.T. et al. "Magnitude and Correlates of Intimate Partner Violence Against Female Garment Workers From Selected Factories in Bangladesh." PLOS Open Access (2018). Accessed March 5, 2019. https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0204725.
- Nawaz, Farhin. "Equal Employment of Men, Women in ICT by 2030." *Dhaka Tribune* (Dhaka), Apr. 25, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/dhaka/2018/04/25/equal-employment-men-women-ict-2030.
- Nawaz, Farhin. "Why We Need to Immediately Recognize Unpaid Care Work." *Dhaka Tribune* (Dhaka), Mar. 10, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.dhakatribune.com/special-supplement/2018/03/08/need-immediately-recognise-unpaid-care-work.
- Obe, Mitsuro. "Bangladesh Fights for Future of Its Garment Industry." *Nikkei Asian Review* (Tokyo), Nov. 4, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Business-Trends/Bangladesh-fights-for-future-of-its-garment-industry.
- Paul-Majumder, Pratima and Anwara Begum. "The Gender Imbalances in the Export-Oriented Garment Industry in Bangladesh." Policy Research Report on Gender and Development Working Paper Series no. 12. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2000. Accessed May 25, 2019. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/645581468767990219/The-gender-imbalances-in-the-export-oriented-garment-industry-in-Bangladesh.
- Roy, Pinaki. "Bangladesh Takes to GM Food Crops." *SciDev.Net*. (London), Dec. 2, 2013. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://www.scidev.net/south-asia/agriculture/news/bangladesh-takes-to-gm-food-crops.html.

- *Survey on ICT Job Market in Bangladesh*. Dhaka: Daffodil International University, 2019. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://cdc.daffodilvarsity.edu.bd/images/download/Survey-on-ICT-Job-Market19.pdf.
- Theis, Sophie et al. "Overcoming Gender Gaps in Rural Mechanization: Lessons From Reaper-Harvester Service Provision in Bangladesh." Gender, Climate Change and Nutrition Integration Initiative Policy Note 8; the Cereal Systems Initiative for South Asia Research Note 9, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://csisa.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2018/03/CGAN-CSISA-MECH-GENDER-RN\_final.pdf.
- Williams, Oscar, "World Bank Chief: Automation Could Usher in Era of Fragility, Conflict and Extremism." New Statesman Tech. (London), Feb. 27, 2018. Accessed March 25, 2019. https://tech.newstatesman.com/business/world-bank-chief-jim-yong-kim-automation-extremism-conflict.
- World Bank Group. "Bangladesh Country Snapshot." Washington, D.C.: World Bank. Accessed March 6, 2019. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/190391468190764030/pdf/100113-WP-PUBLIC-Box393225B-Bangladesh-Country-Snapshot.pdf.
- World Economic Forum. "Global Gender Gap Report 2018: Bangladesh Country Profile." Cologny, Switzerland: WEF, 2018. Accessed March 1, 2019. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2018/data-explorer/?doing\_wp\_cron=1549943029.6819570064544677734375#economy=BGD.
- World Economic Forum. "Global Gender Gap Report 2018: South Asia." Cologny, Switzerland: WEF, 2018. Accessed March 15, 2019. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2018/south-asia/.
- Workshop Report: Workers' Perspective on Working & Living Conditions in Garment Work Abroad. Dhaka: Awaj Foundation, 2018. Accessed March 15, 2019. http://awajfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Latest-news-5-attachment-ILO-Awaj-Workshop-Report.pdf.

#### About the author

**Farzana Nawaz** is a development expert and researcher with more than 10 years of experience across a broad range of areas that include good governance and labour rights. Most recently, she worked on institutional capacity development of grass-roots labour rights organizations in the garment sector in Bangladesh on behalf of C&A Foundation. She is also working on a publication on women's labour migration in the Asia-Pacific region with the Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development, a regional feminist development organization.

The views expressed in this publication are not necessarily those of Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung.

#### **Imprint**

© 2019 Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung Bangladesh Office House 89 (West), Road 4, Block B Banani, 1213 Dhaka (Banani P.O. Box: 9051) Bangladesh

#### Responsible:

**Tina Blohm** | Resident Representative

T +880 2 550 34362 / 3 www.fes-bangladesh.org • Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, Bangladesh

#### To order the publication:

info@fesbd.org

Commercial use of all media published by the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) is not permitted without the written consent of the FES.

Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) is the oldest political foundation in Germany. Founded in 1925, FES is named after Friedrich Ebert, the first democratically elected president of Germany.

FES established its office in Bangladesh in 2014. The work of FES in Bangladesh facilitates inclusive dialogue on social justice, with a focus on labour and social partnerships, sustainable development and international cooperation

This publication is part of a series under Women and the Future of Work, a regional project coordinated by the FES Office for Regional Cooperation in Asia, based in Singapore.

